Lindenwood College

BULLETIN



Throughout the year the Lindenwood campus is a "thing of beauty." This vista through the green foliage shows the entrance to Irwin Hall, the newest of the college residence halls.

In this Issue:

Lindenwood Has Broadcasting Studios

Page Three

Roll Call of Class of 1926

Page Four

Capacity Enrollment This Fall

Page Five

Alumnae News

Pages Seven and Eight

LINDENWOOD COLLEGE BULLETIN

Vol. 119

August, 1946

No

A Monthly Paper Published by LINDENWOOD COLLEGE ST. CHARLES, MO.

Entered at the St. Charles Post Office as Second Class Mary

Lindenwood Now Has Two Modern Broadcasting Studios

New Equipment for Speech Department Installed in Fine Arts Building
—Will Be Ready for Use By All Departments This Fall

L INDENWOOD College now boasts of two modern, completely equipped radio studios.

The new equipment, installed during recent months in the Fine Arts Building under the direction of Charles R. Orr of the speech department, includes a control room, two studios, both acoustically treated, a Western Electric control panel of the latest design, two cutting machines for recordings and two play back turntables.

Everything is available to Lindenwood students in these new studios except the facilities for actual broadcasting. The microphones and other equipment are all af the same high standard used by broadcasting stations.

The studios are intended primarily for the speech department to enable students to work under conditions comparable with actual broadcasting. Recordings are made of their programs for study to correct their mistakes.

For several years the speech department has sponsored a regular program over Radio Station KFUO in St. Louis. The radio production class, with the assistance of the voice and diction classes, presents the "Children's Theater of the Air" on Saturday mornings during the college year.

The radio equipment is also used by other departments of the college. Last semester recordings were made of selections by the college band and choir and of both instrumental and vocal solos. These recordings enable the student artists to hear their presentations and are used by the music department to point out errors.

The French Club also used the recording equipment as a club project in the study of French.

Because of delays in securing some of the equipment the full facilities of the two studios were not available last year, but they will be ready for extensive use this fall.

Faculty Member Weds

Mr. Ricardo Hermann Henriquez Juliao, of Lindenwood's Modern Language Department, was married recently to Miss Janet Rindfleisch, of Beloit, Wis. Mr. Juliao, who joined the faculty last fall, formerly lived in Barranquilla, Colombia.



Lindenwood now boasts of a modern radio broadcasting studio. This view through the studio window shows the recorders and part of the control panel.

Graduate Study and Travel for Faculty This Summer

Graduate study and travel are occupying the attention of members of Lindenwood's faculty this summer. Dr. Alice E. Gipson, academic dean, spent part of her vacation season at her home in Idaho for a visit and a family reunion, but she returned to the campus in July.

Dr. Mary Talbot and Miss Lillian Werndle of the biology department, are doing work in biological stations. Miss Werndle is at the Atlantic seacoast station of Duke University.

Fletcher G. McMurry, of the music department, is doing graduate work in band and orchestra arrangement and advanced music theory and composition at the University of Oklahoma.

Henry C. Turk is doing graduate work in Spanish at Washington University in St. Louis.

Miss Donalee Wehrle Becomes Bride of Jack F. Hood

On June 16 at Eureka, Mo., Miss Donalee Wehrle, a member of the Home Economics faculty of Lindenwood, was married to Jack F. Hood. Mrs. Hood, who is the daughter of Mr. and Mrs. Walter Wehrle, of Eureka, was graduated from Lindenwood in 1945. She joined the faculty last year.

Second Installment of Roll Call of the Class of 1926

By KATHRYN HANKINS, Alumnae Secretary

This month we present the second installment of news from and about the members of the Class of 1926. The following alumnae have responded to the request for news of themselves and their activities:

Phyllis Hackmann (Mrs. Stellario Giacobbe), 2632 Oakview Terrace, Maplewood, Mo.: "After my graduation in 1926, I attended the St. Louis Library School 1926-27. I catalogued books in St. Louis for about one year and then went to the Missouri School of Mines Library at Rolla as Reference and Circulation Librarian for over eight years. After one summer at the University of Vermont, I married a violaist, a member of the St. Louis Symphony Orchestra and St. Louis Municipal Opera Orchestra. I frequently meet Miss Wurster at the concerts, although now that I have a boy 2½ years old, my attendance at concerts has decreased. My husband is a member of the faculty of the Community Music School Foundation and St. Louis Institute of Music. Best wishes."

Minnie Seip (Mrs. A. L. Christensen), 1375 W. Second Ave., Columbus, Ohio: "After leaving Lindenwood I studied piano in Kansas City several years. I was married in 1932. We came to Columbus to live in 1938. We have two children and there is never a dull moment. Carol Ann is 7½ and John in 5. I am in hopes our girl will be a Lindenwood girl too. My interests outside of the home are club and church activities. Best wishes to all my friends and classmates."

Louise Clough, Wright City, Mo.: "After leaving Lindenwood I went to LaBelle, Mo., and taught home economics for several years. Then I taught for two years in my childhood home town. Wyawnda, Mo. Since that time I have been in Wright City, which is only a "stone's throw" from Lindenwood I am the principal in the high school and also teach home economics. I usually sponsor the Senior Class and at this time of the year I am very busy with their Commencement activities. I often think of my Lindenwood days and will be forever grateful for the fine training that I received from the wonderful school."

Mary Margaret Collisson (Mrs. M. B. Wait), Hamilton, Ill.: "After leaving Lindenwood, I worked in the bank at home for several years. Then I married and moved to Hamilton. We have three daughters, Margaret, 11; Edith, 8; and Jane, just born May 7. We are now back in Hamilton again after over four years of following Major Wait to various Army Fields in Illinois, Wisconsin, and Florida."

Alice Betty Hansbrough, 4916 Laclede Ave., St. Louis, Mo.: "For a good many years I have been a librarian in the St. Louis Public Library system. In the Walnut Park Branch I do both juvenile and adult work, and our patrons are of many nationalities, all of whom have taught me a great deal. Just for a hobby I attended Washington University Art School to study drawing and painting. In April of this year I had a months vacation to the West Coast. I traveled on through the Canadian Rockies, and then down the Mississippi River."

Dorothy M. Hall, 1115 Twenty-fifth St., Des Moines 11, Iowa: "1926 to 1946! Twenty years—Tush! Tush! And after these decades my little rut does not provide exciting literary material, but I find it a rather comfortable 'furrow' that affords something of securtiy and contentment. As long as I can honestly say I like teaching teen age youngsters a little English, and while my sense of humor is able to keep me buoyed up—despite this surplus weight—perhaps I can make life bearable. I hope many in the class will respond. It's most interesting to know what all the girls are doing."

Nellie Ruth Don Carlos (Mrs. H. V. Anderson). 426 Arthur St., Liberty, Mo.: "After tearfully leaving Lindenwood, I attended Kansas City Teachers College and took several extension courses from Missouri University. The next summer I went to William Jewell College. The two years following, I taught at the Gilpin School in Independence-the lower three grades and music in all the six grades there. June 12, 1929, I was married to Harold V. Anderson. He is with the Westinghouse Electric Co. We have lived in Liberty all these years and own our home here on Arthur Street where I lived for a while when I was a child. We have two girls, Judith Elaine, 13, and Jane Ellen, 9. The year after leaving Lindenwood, I became organist for the First Christian Church of Liberty, of which we are members, and for the last several years have been organist-director. and Jane are Lindenwood bound someday and hope they will be classmates of some of the girls whose mothers attended school with me. I want to send greetings to our old "Third Floor Nichols Gang," to our friends in Irwin Hall, to all the girls, and to the

(Continued on Page 6)

Lindenwood Opens 120th Collegiate Year on September 12

Decorators Are Busy Preparing Campus Buildings for the Capacity Enrollment Assured for 1946-47

Painters and decorators are busy this month preparing Lindenwood's campus for the opening of the 120th collegiate year. The fall term will open with a meeting of the faculty on September 9. Registration and student conferences with counselors will begin on September 12.

The college will have a capacity enrollment again this year. With many more applications for admittance than could be granted, the college closed its enrollment early. Every effort has been made to admit the daughters of Lindenwood alumnae.

Guy C. Motley, secretary of the college and assistant to the president, has announced that applications are now being received for the 1947-48 year.

No major improvements are being attempted on the campus this summer, but the buildings are being repainted and redecorated and new equipment is being added.

Engagement of Two Members of College Faculty Is Announced

Mrs. W. R. Caulson, of Kansas City, Mo., has announced the engagement of her daughter, Miss Janet Coulson to Henry C. Turk. Miss Coulson, who joined the college's faculty in 1938, to teach piano, resigned in June and is now a member of the faculty at the University of Kansas. Mr. Turk, who is an assistant professor of modern languages, came to Lindenwood last year.

Dr. Kate L. Gregg Is Candidate for State Legislature

Dr. Kate L. Gregg, a member of Lindenwood's English Department for twenty-two years until she retired last June, is a candidate for the Democratic nomination for State Representative in the primary election this month.

Dr. Gregg spent part of the summer on the Pacific Coast, but she returned to St. Charles in time for the closing weeks of the campaign.

Carol Clayton Is College's Representative on Style Board

Miss Carol Clayton, of Normandy, Mo., who was last year's Halloween Queen, has been chosen by Scruggs-Vandervoort-Barney department store as LinIn U. S. Army



Pfc. Jerry A. Mahlandt, of the United States Army. He is the son of Mrs. E. J. Mahlandt, of Breese, Ill., and is now stationed at Camp Stoneman, Galif. Mrs. Mahlandt, who was Evelyn Helwig, attended Lindenwood in 1922-24.

denwood's representative on the store's college fashion board. She will participate in the store's college style show on August 7.

Miss Lois Schatzmann, of St. Louis, Class of '48, is the college's representative on the college board of the Famous-Barr department store.

Linden Bark Again Wins First Class Rating

The second consecutive year the Linden Bark has been awarded a First Class honor rating by the Associated Collegiate Press. The rating was won in competition with college newspapers in all parts of the country. In notifying the staff of the award the judges wrote: "The Linden Bark is an attractive paper, lively and well managed."

Mrs. Earl G. Solomon (Barbara Goldenberg who attended Lindenwood in 1940-42) has moved from St. Louis to Danville, Ill., where her husband, Lieut. E. G. Solomon, is assigned to a Veterans' Hospital.

Roll Call of Class of 1926

(Continued from Page 4)

faculty. It is always a pleasure to meet some of the girls at the Kansas City Lindenwood luncheons and to see 'Uncle Guy'—the life of every luncheon."

Martha Shortridge (Mrs. William J. Lawrence), 836 Oxford St., Berkeley 1, Calif.: "For two years after leaving Lindenwood I attended the University of California, in Berkeley, majoring in English and receiving my A. B. in Letters and Science. Then after various jobs of teaching and library work, including a year at the School of Library Science of Western Reserve University, I was librarian at Central College in Fayette, Mo. In 1938, I married a lumber salesman of San Francisco. I settled down to getting acquainted with the lumber industry and housekeeping and gardening in our Berkeley home. Then with the beginning of the war I went to work at the Radiation Laboratory of the University of California. I was a technician doing 'mechanical servicing of experimental equipment'. It was the laboratory here that did most of the research on the electro-magnetic separation of Uranium 235 from Uranium 238 for use in the atomic bomb. It was a fascinating and absorbing job. Incidentally I learned to handle all sorts of power machines, acetylene torches, and such as well as a bit of nuclear physics. Now I'm back at housekeeping and gardening with Red Cross Motor Corps and Gray Lady work thrown in. I belong to the local chapter of the A. A. U. W., the College Women's Club and that's all."

Lucile Ward (Mrs. Ray H. Robinson), 1316 E. 52 St., Chicago, Ill.: "After I left Lindenwood I came to Chicago to continue my are study at the Art Institute. I was graduated from there and then did an additional year of post graduate work. I loved Chicago from the moment I arrived, and have never ceased to thrill to it; the Art Institute has been wonderful. Met several of my old classmates from the Lindenwood Art Department there-and still run into Lindenwood girls occasionally. Ran into Miss Stone one day and more recently Miss Olsen, who always intrigued me in her history classes, and was surprised to learn that she lives near me. Helen Massey moved to Evanston from Jerseyville, and we had a grand reunion some time ago. After leaving the Art Institute I did commercial art work part of the time-and also painted a number of murals in Chicago schools and buildings, which I thoroughly enjoyed. However I got married in 1941 and then came my two babies-a girl and boy, Mary and John, so I had to put my art work aside for a time. I still manage some free lance work in between time. At Christmas time, I was invited to a luncheon

Hope of Tomorrow



Introducing Jerry, at left, and Leslie Douglas Campbell, sons of Mr. and Mrs. Jack Campbell, of 2006 Moffet St., Joplin, Mo. Jerry is 4 and his brother is 15 months old. Their mother was Leslie Ann McColgin and attended Lindenwood in 1936-38. Their father is now in Japan with America's occupation force.

and met a Mrs. Wagner and her daughter. I found when we were ready to part that both were former Lindenwood girls and that Mrs. Wagner was none other than a sister of Mr. Bruere—and an aunt of the Bruere girls and the famous Bruere boys who formerly lived on the campus. I do want to send my very kindest regards to all my old friends."

(to be continued)

The following letter from a member of the Class of '29 was received too late to be included in the class roll call:

"Margaret E. Keesor (Mrs. Carl H. West) St. Clairsville, Ohio: My life is one great fulfillment, with my college education a basic help at all times. I married the man, whom my classmates may recall, who visited at L. C. rather often. We have 3 endearing children, Carl, Jr., 9, Eleanor, nearly 6, and Elaine who is just 3. We bought a 175-acre farm 2 years ago, (located ten miles west of my home city, on No. 40 highway) so we could raise our children in a healthy and happy place, also to establish an orchard for our future years and to raise registered Hereford beef cattle. Right now the farm and home are my daily tasks for my husband is and has been with Wheeling Steel Corp., for many years. Before I became too busy being a mother, I had a Girl Scout troop, did choir work in my church, tutored and taught some, now I am a full time 'farmer,' wife and mother, except for my church activities.

ALUMNAE NEWS FROM FAR AND NEAR

A recent letter from Mrs. W. R. Shelton (Miriam Runnemburger, Class of '32) tells of her new address, which is 1224 N. W. Twenty-first St., Oklahoma City, Okla. Mr. and Mrs. Shelton have four children, Judy, 11, Linda, 8, Bill, 4 and Miriam, 9 months old.

It's a new address, too, for Mrs. Neil McKee (Ada Bliss, who attended Lindenwood in 1919-20). Mrs. McKee writes that she and her husband have moved from Greeley, Colo., to Cow Creek Ranch, Encampment, Wyo. Three of their sons were in military service during the war and two of the three are still in uniform. Their other two sons and their daughter are living with them in Wyoming.

WEDDINGS

A June bride was Miss Margaret Whitmer, daughter of Mr. and Mrs. Ralph Homer Whitmer, of Wichita, Kan. Miss Whitmer, who attended Lindenwood in 1944-46, chose June 28 as the date of her marriage to William Frederick Cochran, III. at Wichita.

On June 6 at Mount Carmel, Ill., Miss Judith Lelia Elkins, daughter of Dr. and Mrs. Harold Albert Elkins, of Mount Carmel, was married to John Vallina. The bride attended Lindenwood in 1936-38.

Future Lindenwood Girl



This attractive miss is Carolyn Russell and she is the daughter of Mr. and Mrs. Blake N. Russell,

Lindenwood Family



Mrs. Carl H. West, of St. Clairsville, Ohio, posed for this picture with her three children, Carl 9, Eleanor 6 and Elaine 3. Mrs. West who was Margaret E. Keesor, is a member of the Class of '29.

Miss Dorothea Lange, daughter of Mrs. Adolf Lange, Jr., of Leavenworth, Kan., and a member of the Class of '31, chose June 15 as the date of her marriage to Major Glenn Amos Hawes, of the United States Army, at New Orleans, La.

Another June bride was Miss Bunny Wonder, of Steamboat Rock, Iowa, who attended Lindenwood in 1939-40. Miss Wonder chose June 1 as the date of her marriage to Merton D. Snapp in Des Moines. They are now at home at 2249 Southwest Ninth St., Des Moines.

On May 1 at West Union, Iowa, Miss Betty Burnham, daughter of Mr. and Mrs. Wallace Hopsin Burnham, of West Union, was married to Marvin Sam Ziegler. The bride attended Lindenwood in 1939-42.

Miss Eileen Murphy, daughter of Mr. and Mrs. L. F. Murphy, of Mt. Vernon, Ill., chose June 15 as the date of her marriage to Robert L. Wingfield at Mt. Vernon. Mrs. Wingfield was graduated from Lindenwood this year.

WEDDINGS

June 28 was the date selected by Miss Freda Marie Eberspacher, Class of '44, for her marriage to Robert Rinker Harrison at Pana, Ill. The bride is the daughter of Mrs. Frederick John Eberspacher, of Pana.

Miss Jean Frawley, daughter of Mr. and Mrs. John A. Frawley, of Chicago, chose June 8 as the date of her marriage to Ralph G. Nystrom. The bride is a member of the Class of '44.

Another member of the Class of '46 who chose June as the month of her wedding is Miss Peggy Marie King, daughter of Mr. and Mrs. Argyle G. King, of Wichita, Kan. Miss King was married to William D. Leland on June 21 at Wichita. Miss Doris Miller, Class of '47, was maid of honor. Other Lindenwood representatives at the wedding were Miss Jane McLean, Miss Rita Finch, Miss Margaret Whitmer, Miss Cyrilka Roseberry, Miss Margaret Gibson and Miss Beverly Butcher.

On June 26 at Warrenton, Mo., Miss Chloe Neal Willson, niece of Mr. and Mrs. Richard L. Isenmann, of Warrenton, was married to Frank E. Machado. The bride attended Lindenwood in 1931-33.

Miss Martha Jane Emerson, daughter of Mrs. John Carl Emerson, of Joplin, Mo., chose June 15 as the date of her marriage to Wade Hampton Martin, Jr., at Joplin. Mrs. Martin attended Lindenwood in 1935-37.

Miss Mary Sue Tallman, daughter of Mr. and Mrs. Roscoe S. Tallman, of University City, Mo., chose July 20 as the date of her marriage to Major Edward F. Waggoner, of the United States Army. Mrs. Waggoner, who is a member of the Class of '41, served with the Red Cross for two years in New Guinea during the war.

June 28 was the date selected by Miss Beverly Ann Wescott, Class of '45, as the date of her marriage to Wesley Frank Gabrio in Omaha. The bride, who is the granddaughter of Mrs. John Joseph Libal, of Omaha, was awarded the Lindenwood Fellowship and did graduate work last year at Washington University in St. Louis.

BIRTHS

A son, who has been named David Michael, was born on the Fourth of July to Mr. and Mrs. F. B. Williams, Jr., of 523 Bellaire St., Carthage, Mo. Mrs. Williams was Mary Louise Wetzel, Class of 35.

Holly is the name of the daughter born on June 30 to Mr. and Mrs. Richard F. Brisbin, of 805 W. Sherman Ave., Ft. Atkinson, Wis. Mrs. Brisbin, who was Jo Niendorf, attended Lindenwood in 1934-35.

A son, who has been named Kaa Frank Blue, II., was born on June 10 to Mr. and Mrs. George Blue, of 1411 Burdette St., New Orleans, La. Mrs. Blue, who was Betty Beard, is a member of the Class of '42.

Linda Marlene is the name chosen for the daughter born on June 19 to Mr. and Mrs. Helmut Netzer, of 1407 Summerdale Ave., Chicago, Ill. Mrs. Netzer, who was Ruth Hawerkost, attended Lindenwood in 1940-41.

Mr. and Mrs. Roger T. Bedell, of 215 Thirtyfirst St., Palm Beach, Fla., have announced the recent birth of a daughter who has been named Kandise Dee. Mrs. Bedell, who was Bonnie Jean Mohme, attended Lindenwood in 1943-45.

Howard Martin, Jr., is the name of the son born on June 9 to Mr. and Mrs. H. M. Rousseau, of 605 East Ninth St., York, Neb. Mrs. Rousseau, who was Galyce Stewart, is a member of the Class of '40.

A future Lindenwood girl is Donna Dee who was born to Mr. and Mrs. Robert G. Probst, of 708 Audubon St., Clayton, Mo., on May 8. Mrs. Probst who was Virginia Warring, attended Lindenwood in 1944-45.

A son, who has been named Paul Alewel, was born on May 21 to Mr. and Mrs. Robert D. Barrow, of 7561 Hoover Ave., Richmond Heights, Mo. Mrs. Barrow, who was Louise Alewel, attended Lindenwood in 1932-34.

William Murdock is the name of the son born on June 14 to Mr. and Mrs. William Twinning Chadwick, of Monroe, Wis. Mrs. Chadwick, who was Louise Murdock, attended Lindenwood in 1934-35.

IN MEMORIAM

Lindenwood's alumnae and faculty extend their deepest sympathy to Miss Helen Horvath, of St. Charles, whose father died in June. Miss Horvath, who is a member of the 1946-47 Senior Class, will be editor-in-chief of the 1947 Linden Leaves.